
AT THE PUBLIC MEETING

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 p.m.

on Monday, the 9th of March, 2020.

Present                               Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Supervisor   

                                             Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman   
                                                     Paul I. Ruggiero, Councilman 
                                                     James E. Presutti, Councilman





Scott M. Manley, Councilman                                  
Also Present 

Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town

                                                     James Osborne, Town Engineer




Joseph P. Pedi, Town Clerk




Lisa M. Ayers, First Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:03 p.m. 

1. ROLL CALL

2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG
3. MOMENT OF SILENCE
4. CHANGES TO AGENDA
     No changes to the agenda.
5. POLICE DEPARTMENT: 

    A. Administration of Oath to Two Police Sergeants 
         Town Justice Jude Martini administered the Oath of Office to Sergeant Katherine Otero 
         and  Sergeant Paul Zavadil.
    B. Administration of Oath to Identification Detective
         Town Justice Jude Martini administered the Oath of Office to Identification

         Detective Christopher Shaw.
    C. Introduction of  Drug Abuse Resistance Education (DARE) Officer
         Town Supervisor introduced Drug Abuse Resistance Education (DARE) Officer 
         Adam Geyer who is undergoing training.
    D. Acceptance of Stop DWI Funding
         Police Chief Donald Campbell requests the Town Board adopt a Resolution
         authorizing execution and delivery of an inter-municipal agreement between

         the Town and Orange County for STOP DWI Program Services beginning

         March 13, 2020 and ending on January 1, 2021.

         MOTION made by Councilman Ruggiero  to adopt the Resolution authorizing execution 

         and delivery of an inter-municipal agreement between the Town and Orange County 

         for STOP DWI Program Services beginning March 13, 2020 and ending on January 1, 2021.

         Motion seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

        VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

         Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

         Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.    
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E. Approval to Hire Part Time Police Officer
     Police Chief Donald Campbell requests approval to hire Evan Longinott as a
     part time Police Officer. Approval will be pending the outcome of his physical,

     drug and alcohol testing, fingerprints and completion of all paperwork.
     Mr. Longinott has been pre-approved by Orange County Human Resources.

     His hourly salary will be $25.00 with an anticipated start date of March 16, 2020.

     MOTION made by Councilman Manley to approve the hire of Evan Longinott as a

     part time Police Officer at a hourly salary of $25.00 with an anticipated start date 

     of March 16, 2020. Motion seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.

     VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

      Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

      Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.    
6. APPROVAL OF AUDIT
     MOTION made by Councilman Presutti to approve the audit in the amount 

      of $826,580.95. Motion seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
      VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

      Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

      Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.    
7. PUBLIC HEARING (7:00 P.M.) – Introductory Local Law No. 4 of 2019: 

    Tree Preservation and Protection
     Supervisor Piaquadio asked Town Clerk  Joseph Pedi if all of the proper                      

     postings and publications were completed. Town Clerk Pedi said notice 

     of this meeting had been posted in the lobby since February 21, 2020 and on the

     Town website since February 21, 2020. It was advertised in the Mid Hudson Times 

     on February 26, 2020 and in the Orange County Post on February 28, 2020. 

     In addition, as this local law is in the nature of a land use regulation, copies of the Notice 

     of Public Hearing and the Introductory Local Law were sent certified mail to the clerks of the 
     municipalities bordering the Town in Orange, Duchess and Ulster Counties and the County 
     Clerks of those counties. This complies with all of the requirements for a Public Hearing   

     under New York State Law.
     MOTION was made at 7:12 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to open the Public  

     Hearing. Motion was seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.           

     VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

     Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

     Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

     Attorney for the Town Mark Taylor and Councilman Presutti presented a

     draft resolution providing for introduction and referral of Introductory Local

     Law 4 of 2019 adding Chapter 172 entitled “Tree Preservation and Protection” to 

     the Code of the Town of Newburgh.
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      Public Comments

      John Gebhards  of Wintergreen Avenue wanted to compliment the Town Board
      for the insightfulness of this proposed local law. Mr. Gebhards agreed that we

      all want to avoid a repeat where a developer removes all the trees from an area

      and then abandons the project leaving a barren landscape. Mr. Gebhards did note
      that the language of the local law can be a bit difficult to understand and he needed

      to read the document many times to fully appreciate its finer points. The Town Board

      informed Mr. Gebhards that this local law still needs some more development work

      and it will not be voted on for approval this evening.

      Councilman Presutti wanted to thank Attorney for the Mark Taylor for the

      extraordinary work involved in developing this local law. 
      MOTION made by Councilwoman Greene to close the public hearing at 7:27 p.m.

      Motion seconded by Councilman Manley.
      VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

      Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

      Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.    
8. PUBLIC HEARING (7:15 P.M.) – Introductory Local Law No. 1 of 2020:

     Salary of Town Clerk

     Supervisor Piaquadio asked Town Clerk  Joseph Pedi if all of the proper                      

     postings and publications were completed. Town Clerk Pedi said notice 

     of this meeting had been posted in the lobby since February 21, 2020 and on the

     Town website since February 21, 2020. It was advertised in the Mid Hudson Times 

     on February 26, 2020 and in the Orange County Post on February 28, 2020. 

     This complies with all of the requirements for a Public Hearing under New York State Law.
     MOTION was made at 7:28 p.m. by Councilman Ruggiero  to open the Public  

     Hearing. Motion was seconded by Councilman Presutti..           

     VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

     Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

     Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

     Town Supervisor Piaquadio presented Introductory Law  No.1 of 2020

     which will increase the salary of the Town of Newburgh Town Clerk position from 

     its current annual level of $55,603 to $70,603, the increase to be distributed and paid 

     evenly over the remainder of the fiscal year following the effective date of this local law.

     Public Comments

     There were no public comments
     MOTION made by Councilman Ruggiero to close the public hearing at 7:30 p.m.

     Motion seconded by Councilman Presutti.
     VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

     Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

     Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.    
     MOTION made by Councilman Ruggiero to approve the resolution providing 

     for introduction and referral of Introductory Local Law 1 of 2020 which increases

     the salary of the Town of Newburgh Town Clerk.

     MOTION seconded by Councilman Presutti.

     VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

     Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

     Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
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9. DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS
     a. Highway Department 

         Highway Superintendent Mark Hall reported that the Highway Department
         will soon complete four miles of ditching along River Road. They also 

         trimmed over ten miles of road for road preparation. In addition, the Highway

         Department will soon start various drainage pipe projects across town.
         Since December, 2017, the Highway Department has collected approximately

         100 bags of garbage with each bag being 55 gallons in size. Also 73 tires have

         been collected and countless furniture items have been picked up. Lastly,

         the Highway Department will soon be scheduling Spring Leaf and Brush pickup 

         and has completed all lawn damage created by the snowplows.
     b. Fleet Maintenance

          Highway Superintendent Mark Hall reported that the Fleet Maintenance
          Department in the process of performing maintenance on vehicles

          and tractors for the Recreation Department. Also, normal servicing is being 

          performed for Town Vehicles and Sweepers.
     c. Town Historian

          Town Historian Alan Crawford reported that he met with Orange County
          Historian Johnna Porr Yaun to set up a grave marker cleaning workshop for the 
          Rossville Cemetery on May 16, 2020. Mr. Crawford reached out to local Boy Scout Troops 
          to see if they wanted to send an adult leader to learn the skills. Town Supervisor  

          Piaquadio asked Mr. Crawford  if Mr. Crawford had any response from the Town of   

          Montgomery on the damaged Historical Mile Marker and  Mr. Crawford told him no. 

          Town Supervisor Piaquadio said he would follow up. Mr. Crawford also mentioned he

          was continuing getting quotes for the restoration work on the Rossville Church. 
          Councilman Ruggiero asked about the floor of the Church and Mr. Crawford told him 
          the floor would have to come up to be properly repaired. 
     d. Police Department
          Police Chief Donald Campbell reported the following year to date data for 2020:

· Calls for Service – 5,500

· Case Reports – 735
· Arrests –  208

· Tickets Written – 735

· Accidents Responded To – 299

          The Police Department’s Explosive Detection Canine Team will start training

          with the Orange County Sheriff’s Department on Thursday, March 12, 2020.

          The Training is for tracking and apprehension and will continue for 14 weeks.

          The Department’s Explosive Canine Team Vehicle is close to being ready.

          Once the vehicle is received, the vendor will be paid and the Town will be
          reimbursed through a $50,000 grant awarded to the Town.

          Chief Campbell reported that he will soon be finalizing the Town’s

          guidelines for dealing with COVID-19. Currently, based on the information

          being received from New York State and the Orange County Health Department,

          the symptoms for COVID-19 are similar to Flu symptoms. If the information

          changes, the procedure will conform to the changes. The Police Department

          has a sufficient supply of N95 masks and hand sanitizer but Chief Campbell

          is working to secure more and the entire department will stay informed of

          any changes in recommended protocol.
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10. RECREATION: 

       A. Retirement of Current Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and Conservation
            Town Supervisor Piaquadio formally announced the retirement of 
            Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and Conservation Robert Petrillo effective

            March 27, 2020.
            MOTION made by Councilman Ruggiero to accept the retirement of Commissioner 

            of Parks, Recreation and Conservation Robert Petrillo effective March 27, 2020.

            Motion seconded by Councilman Manley.

           VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

            Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

            Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
       B. Start Process to Hire New Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and Conservation
            MOTION made by Councilman Ruggiero to start the process to hire a new

            Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and Conservation to replace Robert Petrillo

            who is retiring March 27, 2020. Ideally, interviewing will commence April 1, 2020.

            Motion seconded by Councilman Manley..
           VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

            Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

            Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
11. ASSESSOR: Tax Certiorari Settlements

       A. Mid Valley Improvements
            Attorney for the Town Mark Taylor presented a letter from Cathy Drobny,

            Esquire of E. Stewart Jones, Hacker Murphy regarding the proposed settlement 

            of tax certiorari for the parcel belonging to Mid-Valley Improvements.
            The settlement provides for a discontinuance with no reduction for 2017 and

            a reduction in the assessed value for 2018 by $427,325, from $10,287,325 to

            $9,860,000, a reduction in the 2019 assessed value of $1,834,825 from $10,287,325

            to $8,452,500, and a 2020 assessed value of $7,728,000. The Stipulation and Order
            specifies that the provisions of RPTL Section 727 apply, holding the Assessed Value

            at $7,728,000 for the 2021, 2022, and 2023 assessment rolls. The refund liability for the   

            Town for the reduction in 2018 would be approximately $6,355.10 and $27,793.19
            for 2019, or approximately $34,148.29 in total versus claimed liability for 2017, 2018

            and 2019 of $227,926.10. 

            MOTION made by Councilwoman Greene to accept the proposed settlement 

            of tax certiorari for the parcels belonging to Mid-Valley Improvements.
            Motion seconded by Councilman Presutti.

           VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

            Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

            Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.    

      B. Cross Roads Court Real Estate
            Attorney for the Town Mark Taylor presented a letter from Cathy Drobny,

            Esquire of E. Stewart Jones, Hacker Murphy regarding the proposed settlement 

            of tax certiorari for the parcel belonging to Cross Roads Court Real Estate.

            The settlement provides for a discontinuance with no reduction in assessed

            value for 2017, 2018 and 2019. The settlement further provides  for a correction

            to the 2020 assessed value from $5,5538,200 to $4,991,000. The Stipulation and Order

            specifies that the provisions of RPTL Section 727 apply, holding the Assessed Value

            at $4,991,000 for the 2021, 2022, and 2023 assessment rolls. There will likely

            be no refund liability for the Town versus a claimed liability for 2017, 2018, and

            2019 of approximately $52,849.31.
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          MOTION made by Councilwoman Greene to accept the proposed settlement 

          of tax certiorari for the parcels belonging to Cross Roads Court Real Estate.

          Motion seconded by Councilman Manley.

         VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

          Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

          Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.    

12. ENGINEERING: Design Engineering Proposal for Elmhurst Avenue Culvert Replacement
       Town Engineer James Osborne presented two proposals to complete the

       engineering design of a replacement culvert for the existing deteriorating

       culvert on Elmhurst Avenue. The proposal from Clark Paterson Lee (CPL) is

       $39,000 which includes application for the necessary permits for Final Plans,

       Specifications and Estimates. CPL also included two additional tasks for

       Bidding Services for $3,600 and Construction Engineering for $9,200.
       The proposal for Maser Consulting (MC) is $59,700 which includes a 

       separate permitting task for $15,000. Mr. Osborne recommends that

       Clark Paterson Lee be awarded the design engineering work for this project.

       MOTION made by Councilman Presutti to award the engineering design of a replacement 

       culvert for the existing deteriorating culvert on Elmhurst Avenue to Clark Paterson Lee
       for a cost of $39,000.  Motion seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
      VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

       Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

       Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
13. ANIMAL CONTROL: T-94 Withdrawal
      Cheryl Cunningham of Animal Control requests authorization to use the T-94 

       account to pay for veterinarian services from Newburgh Veterinary Hospital

       for a total of $3,513.97 of which $2,820.22 were for canine services and
       $693.75 were for feline services.
       MOTION made by Councilwoman Greene to authorize the use of the T-94 

       account to pay for veterinarian services from Newburgh Veterinary Hospital

       for a total of $3,513.97 of which $2,820.22 were for canine services and

       $693.75 were for feline services. Motion seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.
        VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

       Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

       Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
14. ZONING: B District Amendment to Permit Nursery Schools and Day Care Centers

      A. Resolution for State Environmental Quality Review (SEQR) Lead Agency Intent
           MOTION made by Councilman Ruggiero to adopt the resolution for the Town to 

           assume Lead Agency status in connection with the review of the Action pursuant 

           to the State Environmental Quality Review Act.
           Motion seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

          VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

           Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

           Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
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      B. Resolution for Introduction and Referral
           MOTION made by Councilman Presutti to adopt the resolution introducing and providing 
           for referral of Local Law amending Chapter 185 entitled “Zoning” to include the uses of  

           “Nursery School for Preschool Children” and “Day Care Center” as permitted uses subject 
           to site plan review in the “B” zoning district. Motion seconded by Councilman Manley.

          VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

           Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

           Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
      C. Resolution to Schedule Public Hearing
           MOTION made by Councilwoman Greene to schedule the Public Hearing
            for Monday, May 11, 2020 at 7:00 pm. Motion seconded by Councilman Presutti.
          VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

           Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

           Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
15. DATA PROCESSING: Purchase of New Computers
        MOTION made by Councilman Ruggiero to approve the purchase of 16 OptiPlex
        3070 Small Form Factor computers and 16 23 inch Dell Monitors P2319H.

        The computers will be allocated as follows: 

- 11 computers for the Code Compliance Department

- 3 computers for the Town Clerk’s Department

- 1 computer for the Highway Department

- 1 computer for the Fleet Maintenance Department

        Total cost for this equipment is $12,520.48

        Motion seconded by Councilman Manley.

       VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

        Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

        Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
        MOTION made by Councilwoman Greene to expend $12,520.48 from the
        Computer Reserve Account 001.1680.0497. Motion seconded by Councilman Presutti.
       VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

        Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

        Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
16. ACCOUNTING DEPARTMENT: Approval to Hire Principal Payroll Clerk
       Town Accountant Ronald Clum requests approval to hire Kristina Stoltz-Miuca as a 
       full time Principal Payroll Clerk at an hourly salary of $19.49. Ms. Stoltz-Miuca

       will need to complete her paperwork, physical, drug/alcohol testing and
       fingerprints. Her earliest hire date will be on or after March 16, 2020.

       MOTION made by Councilman Presutti to approve the hire of Kristina Stoltz-Miuca 

       as a full time Principal Payroll Clerk at an hourly salary of $19.49 with an

       anticipated start date of March 16, 2020. 

       Motion seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
      VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Councilman

       Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes.

       Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
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17. ANNOUNCEMENTS
       Councilman Presutti asked everyone in attendance to continue saying
       prayers for those individuals who are serving our country.

       Councilman Manley wanted to thank Attorney for the Town Mark Taylor

       for the excellent work articulating the Town Board’s intentions on the Tree

       Preservation Local Law.
18. PUBLIC COMMENTS
       Peter Calvano of Kings Hill Road inquired why the head of the Town 
       Recreation Department needs to carry the title of Commissioner instead of

       the title of Director of Recreation. Town Supervisor said it was a Town Board
       decision. Mr. Calvano then asked why the Town Recreation Advisory Board

       was abolished. It was a 15 person advisory board of which Mr. Calvano was
       part. Mr. Calvano feels that since the Town only has one park, a

       position of Commissioner is not necessary and a position of Recreation

       Director is more in line with the responsibilities of the actual position.

       Mr. Calvano then asked whether a salary had been established for the position

       and Town Supervisor Piaquadio said that a salary has not yet been established.

       Lastly, Mr. Calvano expressed dissatisfaction with the condition of Kings Hill Road.

       He feels that a combination of weather conditions and Town and County activities

       contribute to an unsafe condition. In closing, Mr. Calvano and Town Supervisor 

       agreed to meet the following day.

19. ADJOURNMENT

       MOTION made by Councilwoman Ruggiero to adjourn the meeting at 8:02 p.m.

       Motion seconded by Councilman Manley.

       VOTE: Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes;  Councilman

       Presutti – yes; Councilman Manley – yes; Supervisor Piaquadio – yes. 

       Motion approved, 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
       Meeting adjourned at 8:02 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________________
Joseph P. Pedi

Town Clerk

      
